# Village of Hines Creek Council Request for Decision (RFD)

Meeting: Regular Council Meeting

Meeting Date: January 08, 2019

Originated By: Leanne Walmsley, Acting Chief Administrative Officer

Title: Unfinished Business - Change in "one-third federal tax exemption

for elected officials"

File: 0101

#### BACKGROUND/PROPOSAL:

A long standing federal tax exemption for elected municipal office holders will expire on January 1, 2019 – reducing their after-tax compensation.

#### The issue

A municipal or provincial elected official may be paid a non-accountable allowance for work related expenses. Under current federal tax law, such an allowance amounting to no more than one-third of the official's salary-plus-allowances for a federal tax exemption. Effectively, for many elected officials, up to one-third of their total compensation is currently tax exempt.

Federal legislation passed in 2017 eliminates this tax exemption effective January 1, 2019. This will result in substantive changes to after-tax compensation for provincial and municipal elected officials.

It is up to each individual municipality to decide if and how they will act to counteract the effects of this change for elected officials. Surveys by various provincial and territorial municipal associations have found that many municipalities are opting to fully compensate elected officials for the loss. Other municipalities have not yet made any changes and have told FCM they are not clear on what options exist.

Attached are timelines, implications and options for municipalities.

#### What are municipalities doing?

The Nova Scotia Federation of Municipalities Board passed a resolution in June 2018 recognizing the need to support elected officials in avoiding abrupt changes in remuneration. It recommends that pre-tax compensation for elected officials be adjusted to allow them to maintain the same levels of post-tax compensation after the law takes

effect in 2019. Many other municipalities in Canada (including in Ontario and British Columbia) are option for this solution.

To help in their decision-making some municipalities are retaining consultants or conducting in-house assessments to study their financial situation. As well, some are creating citizens' committee or committees of council to conduct reviews before making final decisions to move forward.

The federal finance department does recommend that municipalities find out which expenses their council members can claim as non-taxable through the Canada Revenue Agency (CRA) before the changes take effect. For example, certain expenses that are currently being covered by the income tax exemption could be addressed administratively, as are other non-taxable expenses.

#### Clear Hills County Resolution

Resolution by Councillor Bean that Council increase the per diem payment to Council by 12% effective January 1, 2019 to alleviate the loss incurred by Council Members from the changes to the income tax treatment of Council remuneration. 2/3 majority vote required. Councillor Wetmore requested a recorded vote:

Carried.

Council remuneration to date is \$150.00/meeting At an increase of 12% Councillors would be paid \$168.00/meeting.

#### **RECOMMENDED ACTION:**

Initials show support- Reviewed by: Manager: C.A.0	).
--	----



#### VILLAGE OF HINES CREEK

### POLICIES AND PROCEDURES MANUAL

#### COUNCIL

TITLE:

Honorarium Payment to Council Members

**POLICY NUMBER:** 

100-05

**EFFECTIVE DATE:** 

October 13, 1992

#### POLICY STATEMENT:

1. Village of Hines Creek will establish remuneration on a per meeting basis. Eligible meetings are Regular, Special Council meetings, Committee and Board appointed meetings.

#### RATE OF REMUNERATION:

2. Rates to be established and amended, as required, by Council resolution.

Mayor

Meetings less than 4 hours (including travel time)	\$150.00
Meetings more than 4 hours (including travel time)	\$250.00

**Deputy Mayor** 

Meetings less than 4 hours (including travel time)	\$150.00
Meetings more than 4 hours (including travel time)	\$250.00

Councillors

Meetings less than 4 hours (including travel time)	\$150.00
Meetings more than 4 hours (including travel time)	\$250.00

Mileage Rate – at the Government of Alberta rate.

#### COMMUNICATION ALLOWANCE

- 1. All Councillors are provided with fax machines and laptop computers for the duration of their term as Councillor for the Village of Hines Creek.
- 2. All Councillors are provided with a \$50.00 per month communication allowance to cover household telephone expenses, cell phone charges and internet expenses.

VILLAGE OF HINES CREEK POLICY MANUAL COUNCIL 3. All Councillors shall be reimbursed, upon submission of a receipt, for communication consumables, such as fax/printer ink and paper.

#### MEALS AND ACCOMMODATIONS

1. Where a Councillor is required to travel on approved Village business, the Councillor may claim an amount as listed (inclusive of G.S.T.).

Meals	
Breakfast	\$15.00
Lunch	\$20.00
Supper	\$30.00
Total	\$65.00

- 2. If meal expenses exceed the meal allowances listed above, including a 15% gratuity, The Village of Hines Creek will reimburse the meal upon submission of a receipt.
- 3. Notwithstanding clause 2 the Village of Hines Creek will reimburse meal expenses upon submission of a receipt to a maximum of twice the claimable amounts listed in cause 1 above.
- 4. The Village of Hines Creek will not provide reimbursement for alcoholic beverages.
- 5. Councillors may pay for the meal costs of other Councillors or other elected officials, if the meeting for which the meal costs relate to is a meeting regarding Village of Hines Creek business. Reimbursement for meals costs will be in accordance with clause 1, 2, 3, and 4.
- 6. An incidental allowance of \$20.00 per day will be provided to cover gratuities and miscellaneous expenses while a Councillor is required to travel on Village business.
- 7. Hotel accommodations will require a receipt in order to be reimbursed. It is expected that the Councillor's hotel accommodations be in the most economical room available. Unnecessary or unreasonably excessive costs or hotel upgrades will be the financial responsibility of the Councillor.
- 8. Village of Hines Creek will reimburse Councillors \$50.00 for private accommodations except for when the accommodation is a private dwelling of the Councillor in which case no reimbursement will be paid.
- 9. If a Councillor's adult partner chooses to attend a Village event, the resulting costs will be borne by the Councillor.

#### REGISTRATIONS

1. Registration fees for duly authorized attendance at conventions, seminars, workshops, Elected Officials Educations Program courses or other similar functions will require a receipt in order to be reimbursed.

2. Registrations are to be submitted to the designated municipal employee who will submit registration and make hotel accommodations.

#### **ADMINISTRATION**

- 1. Councillor remuneration and expense budgets are approved in the annual budget.
- 2. If a Councillor exhausts the budget allocations for remuneration and expenses a Council resolution will be required to approve subsequent claims.
- 3. Councillors must submit all outstanding remuneration and expense claims within one month of closing of a budget year. This means that all expenses incurred prior to December 31 of a given year, must be submitted by January 31 of the next year.
- 4. Councillor expense claims must be accompanied by all necessary receipts and/or documentation. Receipts must be detailed; a credit card slip or statement will not be accepted for expense claim reimbursement.
- 5. All approved Councillor Remuneration and expense claim values will be posted on the Village of Hines Creek website in an aggregate form as considered appropriate by the Chief Administrative Officer, or designate.
- 6. The compliance of this policy is the responsibility of each individual Councillor in cooperation with the Village Council as a whole.
- 7. The procedures of this policy apply to all expense claims that are submitted on or after the effective date of this policy.
- 8. Should a Councillor wish to decline any of the eligible remuneration or expenses prescribed under this policy, the Councillor shall submit a written request to the Chief Administrative Officer, or designate, specifying the time frame or parameters of the cessation.

#### TRAVEL, SUBSISTENCE & ACCOMMODATION

- 1. Travel, subsistence and accommodations will be consistent with the rate paid to employees, in accordance with the Village of Hines Creek Personnel Policy Handbook.
- 2. Any revision to the Personnel Policy Handbook to be made by Council resolution.

#### PAYMENT OF REMUNERATION:

- 1. Payment for meeting remuneration and mileage to be made on a quarterly basis.
- 2. Expenses associated with conference or travel on behalf of the Village of Hines Creek to be paid in advance or reimbursed immediately, as required.

OTHER

VILLAGE OF HINES CREEK POLICY MANUAL COUNCIL 1. Newly elected Councillors shall receive the established per diem and mileage rates for attendance at orientation meetings held prior to the organization meeting.

END OF POLICY

APPROVED: October 13, 1992

AMENDED: Resolution #C241-16

Resolution #C324-17

Date: July 12, 2016

Date: October 24, 2017



# Change in "one-third" federal tax exemption for elected officials

A guide for Canadian municipalities

Updated: Fall 2018

A long-standing federal tax exemption for elected municipal office holders will expire on January 1, 2019—reducing their after-tax compensation. This document explains the change and outlines options for municipal governments to consider.

## **Contents**

The issue	3
Timeline	3
Implications	4
Options for municipalities	5
What are municipalities doing?	7

#### Acknowledgements

Thank you to the Nova Scotia Federation of Municipalities for information from the 2016 AMANS survey as well as for material from their summer 2018 newsletter, *Municipal Voice*, which provided valuable context. *Brooke, Will: One-Third Tax Exemption - NSFM Summer Newsletter Municipal Voice p. 10.* 

© Federation of Canadian Municipalities. All rights reserved. Federation of Canadian Municipalities 24 Clarence Street Ottawa, ON K1N 5P3 www.fcm.ca





#### Option 3: Expanded expense policies

As an alternative—or supplement—to increasing pre-tax salaries, municipalities can develop more comprehensive reimbursement plans for expenses incurred. This could include both the types of expenses and the total amounts of reimbursement available.

Before changing expense policies, municipalities should determine which expenses council members can claim as non-taxable through the Canada Revenue Agency (CRA). For example, expenses that are currently being covered by the income tax exemption could be addressed as an expense to be reimbursed by administrative policy, as are other non-taxable expenses.

According to the CRA, whether or not a benefit is taxable "depends on whether an individual [elected official] receives an economic advantage that can be measured in money, and whether the individual is the primary beneficiary" (as opposed to the municipality as their employer). This CRA resource outlines both taxable and non-taxable benefits.<sup>1</sup>

#### Option 4: No action

Taking no action effectively decreases take-home compensation for affected officials, with no immediate effect on municipal budgets. This option avoids the immediate need to find cost-savings, contemplate property tax increases, or communicate changes to the public.

Elected officials will face a loss of income, however. This, in turn may discourage participation in municipal administration, especially among youth. This is a real threat for the smaller municipalities that may struggle most to boost salaries—and where even current compensation rates can be a barrier to more inclusive participation.

 $<sup>^{1}\,\</sup>underline{\text{https://www.canada.ca/en/revenue-agency/services/forms-publications/publications/t4044/employment-expenses-2016.html}$ 







# Options for municipalities

It is up to each individual municipality to decide how they will address this change in federal tax law, and its reduction of after-tax compensation for elected officials. Options to consider include the following.

#### Option 1: Compensating salary increase (full)

Municipalities could adjust *pre-tax compensation* for 2019 to maintain elected officials' *after-tax* compensation at 2018 levels. Many municipalities have already taken this action. For example, this was the approach recommended by the Nova Scotia Federation of Municipalities.

The benefits of this approach are significant. It recognizes the increasing time commitments of complex and varied municipal duties. In doing so, it helps attract a diversity of candidates to municipal level participation (a growing concern). The costs of this approach are also significant, requiring offsetting cost-savings and/or increases in property taxes. This is difficult in an environment where municipal budgets are increasingly under pressure from rising expectations and increasing costs for products and services. Many municipalities are already struggling to provide appropriate compensation levels.

To publicly **communicate** the need for pay raises or property tax increases, effective strategies will emphasize the positive aspects of change. This is about the community protecting hardworking local officials from an arbitrary pay cut imposed by federal legislation without consultation. We would have preferred to see the federal government reverse this change and its impact on local government—but they did not, and so we had to act.

This complex issue requires special and perhaps direct messaging. Town hall events could be an opportunity to openly share details and answer questions. Elected officials could reach out to constituents on social media platforms and even face-to-face meetings. Early PR briefings for journalists can help get the right messages communicated from the outset.

## Option 2: Compensating salary increase (partial)

Municipalities could increase salaries for 2019 to ease, but not negate, the decrease in elected officials' after-tax compensation. As an alternative to a fully-compensating increase, this means fewer benefits but also lower financial costs.

The reality here is that elected officials will face some personal loss of after-tax income. For municipalities, this will also compound the challenge of attracting many and diverse candidates for elected office. However, if a municipality decides it cannot find savings or revenues to support a fully-compensating salary increase, a partial increase can deliver some of the benefits.

To publicly communicate the change, the same logic applies as for Option 1: emphasize the positives of protecting hardworking local leaders from an arbitrary pay cut imposed by federal legislation without consultation.







# **Implications**

Elected officials who are currently paying income tax on only two-thirds of their total compensation (salary plus allowances) will lose that benefit. As of January 1, 2019, all compensation will be taxed as full income and be subject to deductions for Canada Pension Plan (CPP) contributions. This will decrease after-tax compensation for elected municipal officials.

In a July 2018 news release, Nova Scotia Federation of Municipalities (NSFM) President Geoff Stewart said: "Under the 2019 tax laws, a councillor in a small-to-mid-sized Nova Scotian town ... could see about 10.5 per cent less in their pockets, and 12.9 per cent less for a rural councillor."

In responding to this change, some communities have decided that an overall increase in total remuneration for elected officials is necessary to fully or partially replace lost compensation. To balance their budgets, muncipalities may need to increase property taxes or find off-setting cost savings. The net impact on municipal budgets, will, in many cases, be significant, especially in smaller, less well-resourced communities. Municipalities with limited property tax bases will be disadvantaged as they seek to maintain appropriate levels of compensation, and some may be unable to achieve this.

The FCM letter to the Minister in June 2018 included cost implication data from various PTA surveys:

Municipalities have undertaken efforts to quantify the financial implications of the elimination of the 1/3 non-accountable allowance. The Associations of Municipalities of Ontario (AMO) estimates that the cost increase for a central Ontario municipality with a council of nine and a population of 30,000 will be at least \$28,000, whereas the cost increase for an eastern Ontario county council of seventeen and a population of 77,000 will be at least \$74,000. AMO also estimates that for almost half of Ontario's municipal governments, a one per cent property tax increase raises only \$50,000 in additional revenues.

Sample calculations from data collected from the 2016 AMANS (Association of Municipal Administrators Nova Scotia) survey showed that for an average Nova Scotia municipal councillor, annual pay would have to be increased by \$3,605.







## The issue

A municipal or provincial elected official may be paid a non-accountable allowance for work-related expenses. Under current federal tax law, such an allowance amounting to no more than one-third of the official's salary-plus-allowances qualifies for a federal tax exemption. Effectively, for many elected officials, up to one-third of their total compensation is currently tax exempt.

Federal legislation passed in 2017 eliminates this tax exemption effective January 1, 2019. This will result in substantive changes to after-tax compensation for provincial and municipal elected officials.

It is up to each individual municipality to decide if and how they will act to counteract the effects of this change for elected officials. Surveys by various provincial and territorial municipal associations have found that many municipalities are opting to fully compensate elected officials for the loss. Other municipalities have not yet made any changes and have told FCM they are not clear on what options exist. This brief guide was developed to assist municipalities in this process.

## Timeline

This tax exemption was introduced under the *Federal Income Tax Act* in 1946 to recognize the value of the work of elected officials. It sought to compensate officials who were incurring expenses without being adequately reimbursed. Initially, the exemption applied only to provincial MLAs. In 1953, it was extended to municipal elected officials.

Over the last 15 years, some larger municipalities have opted out of the tax exemption with the stated objective of bringing more transparency to government. For example, Ontario amended its *Municipal Act* in 2001 to provide flexibility to municipalities wishing to do this. Calgary's city council eliminated its exemption in 2006.

In March 2017, the federal government passed Bill C-44, eliminating the one-third exemption for elected officials, effective January 1, 2019. The change applies to all elected provincial and municipal officials in Canada and will result in substantive changes to their after-tax compensation.

The government justified this change on the basis that it "provides an advantage that other Canadians do not enjoy." Reimbursements for specific expenses, accompanied by receipts, are not taxable—and this will remain so. In the government's view, however, a special allowance that does not require receipt accounting substitutes for salary, and is therefore a taxable benefit.

In September 2017, FCM adopted a resolution to press the federal government to retain the exemption. FCM engaged with staff in the Department of Finance, and formalized municipal concerns in an October 2017 letter to Finance Minister Morneau, with a follow-up in June 2018. The Minister's response reiterated the government's rationale for the change:

... [The] government took steps to bring the tax treatment of non-accountable allowances to municipal office holders in line with that afforded to other employees. An employer may reimburse work-related expenses on a tax-free basis, but non-accountable allowances may substitute for salary and are thus taxable.

Minister Morneau's letter underlined that the government will not reverse its decision in this matter.





# What are municipalities doing?

The Nova Scotia Federation of Municipalities (NSFM) Board passed a resolution in June 2018 recognizing the need to support elected officials in avoiding abrupt changes in remuneration. It recommends that pre-tax compensation for elected officials be adjusted to allow them to maintain the same levels of post-tax compensation after the law takes effect in 2019. Many other municipalities in Canada (including in Ontario and British Columbia) are opting for this solution.

To help in their decision-making some municipalities are retaining consultants or conducting in-house assessments to study their financial situation. As well, some are creating citizens' committees or committees of council to conduct reviews before making final decisions to move forward.

The federal finance department does recommend that municipalities find out which expenses their council members can claim as non-taxable through the Canada Revenue Agency (CRA), before the changes take effect. For example, certain expenses that are currently being covered by the income tax exemption could be addressed administratively, as are other non-taxable expenses.





